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First and second language composing studies have documented
similarities between skilled and unskilled native Ll writers and

L2 writers. To date, there have been very few investigations on
how bilingual writers attend to audience when composing in two
languages. This study reports how four bilingual writers attended

to audience in persuasive writing in Malay and English and how
their process skills compared to the quality of their written
products. Findings suggest that the bilingual writers' strategies
remained constant across languages, yet differed according to
whether they were skilled or less skilled writers in general.
Theoretical and educational implications resulting from the study

are discussed.

INTRODUCTION

Writing teachers of second language (L2) students,
especially those who have attempted to become writers themselves
in an additional language, know the types of challenges a writer
faces when composing in the L2. One obvious challenge would be

the L2 writers' relative lack of proficiency in English (Arndt,

1987; Cumming, 1989; Eldesky, 1986; Raimes, 1987; Jones and
Tetroe, 1987). A second challenge would entail differences in
implicit frames or culturally-driven assumptions about academic
writing in the first language (L1) that may not transfer
straightforwardly to academic writing in English (Connor, 2002;

Dyc, 2002; Hinds, 1987; Leki, 1997; Ramanathan and Kaplan, 1996).
Another challenge would be composing and processing demands that
constrain the L2 writing performance (Arndt, 1987; Brooks, 1985;

Jones, 1982; Raimes, 1985, 1987; Silva, 1993; Zamel, 1982, 1983).
While L2 writers face these and other constraints, Ll literacy
also exercises positive influences on L2 writing. One widely

accepted claim is that literacy development in Ll shares a common
underlying proficiency with literacy in the L2 (Cummins, 1981).

It has been recognized that L2 learners have educational,
cultural, and linguistic experiences that may facilitate transfer

of skills to second language learning and that these experiences

may allow them to view issues from multiple perspectives, an
important aspect of critical literacy.

While many studies have compared Ll and L2 writers, few have

looked at how bilingual writers compose in two languages and how

audience consideration affects cross-linguistic composing
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processes. Equally important, many composing Ll and L2 studies
have involved ESL learners from a variety of language
backgrounds, with Arabic (Ostler, 1987), Chinese (Arndt, 1987;
Pennington & So, 1993), Japanese (Carson, 1990), Navajo (Dyc,
2002) as the first languages. But few have looked at how Malays
bilingual writers compose texts in their native language and
English and how contextual factors such as audience and task
affect their writing performance across languages. Furthermore,
given that some contrastive rhetoricians have posited a
distinctly Asian rhetorical tradition that differs from English
rhetoric in significant ways, such as audience awareness, a study
which examines the composing processes of Asian Malay bilingual
writers is particularly warranted. Specifically, the study
investigates the following questions:

1. Do bilingual writers differ in their levels of audience
awareness in Ll and L2 writing due to differing developmental
levels or cultural influences?

2. To what extent does audience awareness relate to the overall
writing quality in Ll and L2?

BACKGROUND

Composing Processes

L2 composing studies (Jones, 1982; Raimes, 1985, 1987;
Krapels, 1990; Zamel, 1983) have noted differences between expert
and novice writers and general composing processes that are

generally similar in Li composing (Perl, 1979; Sommer, 1980;

Bereiter, 1990; Brown & Palinscar, 1989; Flower, 1979). These

studies suggest that proficient writers have effective writing
strategies for generating and evaluating text to meet their

rhetorically constrained goals. As for novice writers, many of
their problems appear to stem from applying inefficient writing
strategies to carry out their goals in writing. They tend to

have less flexible composing strategies, are more bound to their

texts at the expense of ideas, and therefore tend to make surface
level revisions involving grammar (Dennett, 1990; Hall 1990) than

mechanics such as spelling (Hall, 1990). Meanwhile, L2 composing

studies have also highlighted salient differences between the
subprocesses of Li and L2 writing. L2 writers did less planning

at the global and local level (Jones & Tetroe, 1987; Raimes,
1985, 1987), and did less reflection (Hall, 1990) and less
intuitive reviewing than Li writers, indicating L2 writing is

much more difficult and more constrained than in Ll (Silva 1993).
Hence, composing competence is a necessary skill in writing
performance although linguistic ability can dramatically improve

Ll and L2 writing performance.
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Other composing studies have also suggested that a lack of
composing competence and L2 linguistic ability could interfere
with the L2 writing performance (Arndt, 1987; Cumming, 1989;
Eldesky, 1986; Jones & Tetroe, 1987; Pennington & So, 1993;

Raimes, 1985, 1987). Arndt's (1987) proficient Chinese ESL
writers showed similar strategies for writing across languages
but they differed as a group in their degree of planning,
revising, and writing. While expert writers showed efficient use
of strategies in both Ll and L2 composing, novice writers
manifested overzealous adherence to their plans and focused on

making word-level changes instead of evaluating how successfully
they have fulfilled their purpose for writing. Arndt further
suggests that all L2 writers must be able to attend to both
rhetorical and linguistic features to write well, a finding that

is consistent with the studies of Raimes' (1985, 1987) non-
remedial writers who did more revision than the remedial writers.

In sum, these studies underscore several important findings: 1)

language proficiency and writing strategies are conditions for
writing well in any language, and 2) the Ll writing proficiency

may have a positive influence on L2 writing, and is not
necessarily a negative source of interference (Krapels, 1990).

Audience and Purpose

There is a strong consensus in*composition studies on the

importance of social contexts and cognitive efforts of the writer

in understanding writing development (Berkenkotter & Huckin,

1995; Black, 1989; Bonk, 1990; Flower, 1994; Nystrand, 1989;
Rubin, 1984). Over the past two decades, considerable interest
has been directed at the issue of audience as a major "social-

context" factor influencing writing performance. Nystrand (1989)

notes that competent writers don't merely "will" a text on
readers; rather, they mold their text by balancing their
intentions and purposes with the expectations and needs of the

reader (p. 75). A skilled writer understands the importance of

addressing their audience interests, knowledge, values, and

rhetorical expectations for writing and addresses these concerns

in all phases of composing. Furthermore, Flower (1994) and

Flower, Stein, Ackerman, Kantz, McCormick & Peck (1990) argue
that good writers consider many aspects of their rhetorical

problem (e.g. audience, topic, task complexity, the writer's

goals, the writer's persona) and devise appropriate goal
formation strategies to solve their rhetorical problem whereas

less skilled writers do not have this strategic knowledge for
determining appropriate writing goals and carrying out these

goals through the writing process. This problem-solving process
parallels Scardamalia and Bereiter's (1987) "knowledge-

transforming" and "knowledge-telling" distinction between expert

and novice writers. Simply put, expert writers have efficient
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"knowledge-transforming" processes that enable them to resolve
writing task difficulties through a dialectical process of

reflection that leads to problem analysis and goal setting. In

contrast, novice writers focus more on retrieving and conveying
information as a strategy for making the task manageable. Writers

may not be able to transfer their skillful performance to new
writing tasks unless they have had practice in resolving complex

writing problems.

Although audience awareness is fundamentally related to good

writing, the concept of audience remains elusive. One perspective
states that the audience is invoked for a rhetorical purpose and
does not represent a "real audience" (Long, 1990; Park, 1982),
suggesting that audience exists in relation to the discourse
situation. In other words, writers create a persona that the
reader should take on during reading. Another perspective states
that audience is represented when readers and writers are opposed
(Kirsch, 1990; Hays, Brandt & Chantry, 1988) or evolves in
relation to the discourse context and the writer's goals (Park,
1982). Writing will also vary according to the extent to which
the writers and readers share special knowledge of topics (Lemke,

1995) .

While audience awareness is recognized as an important

element of good writing, contrastive rhetoric studies (Dyc, 2002;
Hinds, 1987; Scollon & Scollon, 1981) have suggested that the

notion of audience is culturally-based and as a result, elements
of English discourse may be problematic for bilingual students to
acquire. Further, Atkinson (1997), Ramanathan and Kaplan (1996),

and Carson (1992) suggest that certain Asian educational systems

may be culturally at odds with a system based on Western
traditions of thought and rhetoric and that cultural differences
in values and assumptions can manifest themselves in the
rhetorical patterns in different Asian languages and educational

systems as a whole. The Malaysian culture, which is firmly rooted

in pan-Asian traditions, could potentially have an impact on the

amount and types of audience-related strategies selected by

Malaysian bilingual writers. One potential cultural difference in
writing would be a sense of audience awareness which may not be
emphasized in educational systems that assume a relatively
stable, single audience that shares the same cultural values of
the writer, such as the teacher or dominant culture, or assumes

readers to infer the writer's meaning. Because English rhetoric

assumes that writers are responsible for communicating their

purpose clearly and presenting relevant information for readers

to appreciate different perspectives, L2 writers may have to

grapple with learning, or being apprenticed into, a new discourse

community in addition to learning English as an additional
language (Atkinson, 1997; Ramanathan & Kaplan, 1996).
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Kubota (1999), while conceding that cultural differences do
in fact exist, suggests that Asian educational systems have more
similarities with systems found in North America than some
contrastive rhetoricians suggest and that rigidly categorizing
how an entire culture expresses itself through writing has the
potential for stereotyping other cultures. The arguments against
simplistic categorization is especially crucial in L2 studies
since Zamel (1997) and Spack (1997) have pointed out that L2
writers, like Ll writers, are diverse in terms of linguistic
ability, composing levels, and writing experiences. Connor (2002)

also points out that although writing is impacted by culture in
interesting and complex ways, writing is also influenced by such
variables as "Li educational experiences and mismatched
expectations between readers and writers" (p.504). The question
of whether there is any cultural impact on the types and amounts

of audience-related strategies employed by bilingual writers in

both the home and additional language, and whether culture
impacts skilled and less skilled writers-equally is worth

investigating.

This study investigates the extent to which bilingual
Malaysian writers address audience in Malay and English
persuasive writing and whether audience-related strategies

reflect cultural influences or differing developmental levels of
writing proficiency. It also examines how composing processes
relate to writing quality. Because many previous studies on L2

and awareness of audience and potential cultural influences on
such awareness have focused primarily on the written product, a
research study which focuses on both composing processes and
written products in two languages is warranted.

METHOD

Sample

Four female bilingual Malaysians enrolled in a special

program at a large American university took part in this study
voluntarily. They were native speakers of Malay and proficient in

English due to exposure to English through formal schooling from

K-11 in Malaysia. Additionally, all four participants were
completing their 12th grade at a community high school and taking
college-level preparatory courses on critical literacy and

academic writing in the evening. The students were given the

pseudonyms of Sara, Nik, Ana, and Mona respectively. All four
bilingual writers had obtained top scores on the essay-based

Malay language high school exit exam in Malaysia. However, they

differed in their English proficiency as measured by two language

proficiency tests commonly used for international students
seeking entrance to U.S. tertiary institutions: the essay-based
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Test of Written English (TWE) and reading/language Test of
English as Foreign Language (TOEFL). Sara and Ana scored 6 (the

highest score) on the TWE and 650-700 on the TOEFL and thus, were

designated as having advanced levels of English proficiency. Nik
and Mona scored 4.5 and 5 on the TWE and 550-575 on the TOEFL
respectively and were designated as having high intermediate

levels of English proficiency. These designations were confirmed

by their writing instructors who had taught them for two

semesters.

Procedures

This study utilizes a variety of data such as audio taped
think-aloud and interview protocols to capture writer awareness

of audience during the writing process. Participants were first

trained on how to do a think-aloud while writing and revising.

They were encouraged to use Malay, English or to code-switch
between the two in order to promote as much verbalizing of
thoughts as possible in the think-aloud. Revision think-aloud

data for the Malay and English writing tasks were collected
because it afforded additional data on the writers' consideration
for audience that may have been neglected during the drafting

stage because they had to juggle other composing constraints.
After revising their final drafts in Malay and English, they were
interviewed individually about their writing process to gather

more information about how they had used audience knowledge in

shaping content and style of writing, their writing constraints,
and their accomplishment of writing purpose. These interviews

were conducted a few days after the writers revised their Malay

and English drafts.

At the end of the study, participants completed a
questionnaire to elicit data on their previous school writing
experiences in English and Malay. The data were also analyzed to

determine the extent to which previous training and experiences

in writing might have influenced the writers' use of audience in
writing persuasive texts in Malay and English. The analysis of

the data was triangulated between the researchers, the bilingual
participants, and another bilingual essay rater, a Malaysian
university instructor who was a Malay-English bilingual.

Think-aloud data from the drafting and revising sessions and
interview protocols were analyzed to examine the frequency of

writers' audience attention when composing in two languages.

Each think-aloud statement in the protocol was analyzed using an

audience analysis coding scheme adapted from Fontaine (1989) and
Berkenkotter (1981). Each think-aloud statement could be a

phrase, a sentence, or a set of sentences which represented an

instance where writers had made references to their audience when
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they were thinking about a single idea. The scheme captures
different types of audience-adaptive strategies that writers use

when composing. Interview protocols provided additional
information about the writers' audience accommodation.

Using an adapted version of the Indiana Performance
Assessment of Writing rubric which was used in statewide writing
assessment, two bilingual raters holistically scored the written

products independently. The scoring rubric was used for both the

English and Malay writing tasks after it was determined by the
Malay-English bilingual university instructors that the criteria

included in the rubric were similar to the used to assess Malay
advanced writing at a large Malay-medium university in Malaysia.

In this study, the raters reached over 90% agreement on scoring
both language tasks. The two raters agreed before hand to use
increments of a half level if they felt the writer was between

two levels (i.e. a 2.5 for writer between levels 2 and 3). The

essays were graded based on two writing dimensions: 1) the
ability of the writer to state a clear position supported by
appropriate and adequate reasons and to explain concepts clearly
while taking a position and 2) the ability of the writer to

present ideas coherently, use clear, reflective words, and
demonstrate control of mechanics and a variety of syntactic
structures. Each essay was given a separate score from a scale of

1 (lowest) to 4 (the highest) for the accomplishment of the two

writing dimensions. These scores were used to establish the
relationship between audience-adapted strategies and overall

persuasiveness.

Writing Task

Each student was assigned to write an argumentative essay in

Malay and English on culturally familiar topics. An argumentative

essay format was selected because it entails a stronger focus on

audience than the narrative (Berkenkotter, 1980; Langer, 1986) or
expository writing. In each essay, the writers addressed a
familiar audience of their high school peers or their
undergraduate class to see how audience knowledge influences
their approaches to writing. To minimize translation of one essay

into another, different topics were provided for the Malay and

English essays. Writers were given the chance to revise their
drafts. The design of the study is shown in Table 1:

BEST COPY AVAIL LE
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Table 1
Order of Language and Writing Topics

DAY 1 DAY 2 DAY 3 DAY 4 DAY 7

WRITERS Sara/Nik Sara/Nik Sara/Nik Sara/Nik

Post-Writing
Interview

&
Questionnaire

DRAFT 1 2 1 2

LANGUAGE English English Malay Malay

TOPIC A A B B

WRITERS Ana/Mona Ana/Mona Ana/Mona Ana/Mona

Post-Writing
Interview

&

Questionnaire

DRAFT 1 2 1 2

LANGUAGE Malay Malay English English

TOPIC A A B B

Topic A required the writers to persuade their undergraduate
classmates why their ideal classroom was either American,
Malaysian, or a combination of both. Topic B required them to

convince their high school peers, including their Malaysian ones,

why an aspect of their Malaysian culture should be retained or
should not be retained or modified to some degree. The writing
prompts were deemed arguable by one of the researchers and the
Malaysian bilingual educators who were both products of the
Malaysian K-12 system and former Malaysian university
instructors. This addressed a concern of Ramanathan and Kaplan
(1996) that ESL students should have access to appropriate
cultural frames in order to be aware that "a strong argument
deals with an issue that divides an audience" (p. 26). After
revising their originals drafts for topic A, the students wrote

on topic B. Ultimately, all four writers in this study composed
two drafts of Malay and English argumentative essays on two
culturally familiar topics for two different audiences.

8



RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Audience awareness, composing skills, and cultural influences

The first research question asked whether there is a

difference in audience attention when writers wrote in Malay and

English and whether these differences are attributed to

differences in developmental writing levels or cultural
influences. Table 2 displays the frequencies of various types of

audience-related strategies found in the think-aloud and
interview protocols when the bilingual writers composed and

revised in Malay and English respectively. To facilitate

comparison between process skills and product in this study,

writers who exhibited frequent use of effective audience
strategies and the ability to handle writing constraints to meet

rhetorical goals (which will be discussed later in this section)

were designated as skilled writers in terms of process skills,

whereas those who showed fewer use of effective audience
strategies and were less able to handle writing constraints were

designated less skilled writers. Specifically, Sara exhibited 15

audience-related strategies in Malay and 30 in English whereas

Ana had 18 in both language tasks and hence, were designated as

skilled writers. In contrast, Nik employed 1 audience-related
strategy in Malay and 3 in English while Mona had 1 in Malay and

2 in English. Because they employed a strikingly lower number of

audience-related strategies, they were designated as less skilled

writers.

Table 2 suggests that the writers' strategies remained

constant across languages, but they differed in their strategies

as a group in terms of their analysis of audience traits,

evaluation of audience response, and revision with audience in

mind. The data also suggests that writing in the Ll or L2 first

did not influence the way the writers paid attention to their

audience. In fact, all writers exhibited similar types of

audience strategies, or lack thereof, despite the order of

language tasks. In addition, the difference in number of

audience-related strategies between the two skilled writers who

exhibited the highest number of audience-related strategies

indicates the heterogeneity of L2 writers even within the

cultural group as suggested by Zamel (1997) and Spack (1997).

The differences between the skilled and unskilled bilingual

writers also suggest differences in developmental writing levels;

thus, they do not necessarily compose as a monolithic cultural

group.
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Table 2
Frequency of audience-related strategies for

the Malay & English persuasive writing tasks

Audience-Related
Strategies

Skilled writers Less skilled writers

Sara Ana Nik Mona

Ll 1 L2 Li L2 Ll L2 Ll L2

Analyzes and constructs
audience
identifies self with
audience or audience
with self

1 1 1 1 - - -

constructs audience
characteristics

1 1 1 1 1 1 -

creates rhetorical
context in oral
protocol

1 1 1 1 -

considers facts about
audience

1 1 1 1 - 1 -

Sets goals/plans for
audience
generates audience-
related goals

1 1 1 1 -

generates sub-goals or
refinements of plans

- 1 1 2

consolidates several
sub-goals to carry out
plan

- - - - - - - -

Evaluates audience
response
decides to review or
improve text keeping
audience in mind

- - 1 - _ _ _ _

evaluates content based
on anticipated
audience response

2 6 3 4

evaluates style based
on anticipated audience
response

1 6 - - -

Revises for audience

makes major changes in
text already written,
with audience in mind

3 6 3 2 - -

makes minor changes in
text already written,
with audience in mind

2 5 3 3 - 1 -

Miscellaneous
strategies
addresses researcher as
audience

- 1 - - 1 2

reminds oneself to keep
audience in mind

1 2 - _ _ -

directly addresses
audience in task prompt

1 - - 2 - -

Tcyna, NUMBER 15 30 18 18 1 3 1 2

11 TEST COPY AVAELABLE
10



Further analysis of the think-aloud and interview data

revealed that the writers' differences in audience awareness for
Malay and English persuasive tasks were found to be related to
these interrelated factors: 1) the writers' ability to construct

an image of their audience potential traits, 2) the writers' task
perception, which in turn, affected their willingness and/or
ability to question and reevaluate personal opinions and
knowledge with respect to audience perspectives. This data will
then be compared to the product result to establish if composing
competence was an influential factor in measuring persuasive

writing performance.

Audience conceptions of skilled writers

This study found that skilled writers' degree of audience
awareness was tied to specific, invoked audience characteristics
that were closely linked to their rhetorical goal. Data suggested
that skilled writers perceived an evolving audience, from a
neutral to a potentially adversarial one. Skilled writers also

used their knowledge of audience traits to evaluate what
background information should be included or excluded so as to

establish a shared perspective between themselves and the
readers. They also knew how to apply their inferences about
audience in evaluating the effectiveness of their arguments.
For example, Sara invoked audience characteristics when composing
in English than in Malay. In the English persuasive task, Sara
envisioned a group of neutral American undergraduates in her
first draft. However, as she revised and reevaluated her written

arguments, her representation of audience changed into a
potentially adversarial audience who may not have shared her
views. To appeal to her evolving audience, she revised her text

by justifying her partiality to American classrooms that resulted

from having been exposed to both Malaysian and American
classrooms. Her motivation to align the readers' position to hers

was reflected in her protocols:

"I'm mentioning the name of my high school here in
Bloomington...because it's ...concrete evidence to Americans

that I did go to school here for a year."

Sara also frequently used audience knowledge to evaluate the

strength of her argument, which helped her decide what
information should be included or excluded. For example, in an

earlier draft of her essay, she thought the issue of school

uniforms was salient to her discussion, arguing that school
uniforms were uncomfortable and did not add to the learning
experience. In revising her text, she decided that this issue

would be largely irrelevant to her audience and that specific
reasons that make an ideal classroom should center on the
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learning environment itself and not on school uniforms that her

own American high school and university did not require. Her

decision to exclude this particular point was evident in her

protocol:

"When I changed the way I raised my point in the revision,

it's because I was thinking about the audience. What would

make more of an impact? Is it dress code or giving
choices to students to take whatever classes they want?"

Sara's effort to evaluate the strength of her arguments was

evident throughout her composing process. Realizing the lack of

a logically sound reason for her argument regarding elective

classes, Sara further reasoned that elective classes were
advantageous because it offered students the chance to make

personal choices about their classes, which could stimulate "some

interest in that participant". She explained that "each student

has different strengths and weaknesses and plans for the future"

and "the ability to choose one's classes early would help

students to plan their college education."

Although fewer in number when composing in English, Sara

still showed more audience-related strategies than less skilled

writers when composing in Malay on why an aspect of Malaysian
culture should or should not be retained for an audience that

constituted American and Malaysian peers. In this case, the

writer invoked an image of a sympathetic audience who would

_appreciate multicultural perspectives because "they will be more

understanding towards your [the writer's] situation [position]."

Her focus on aligning her ideas in light of her audience was

echoed in her protocol:

"it is not important that these [cultural] aspects are
different or the same as long as we recognize ...the

importance of appreciating the differences. Hope this will

bring the two countries together...I was hoping that they

would understand that having similar or different
cultural practices can make us interact better. I was

hoping to get the emotion out of this audience."

Sara's greater use of audience-related strategies in English may

be due to her sensitivity to audience after having spent almost a

year in an American high school, an artifact of her becoming more

of an English dominant bilingual.

Unlike Sara, the other skilled writer, Ana, showed no

difference in audience-related strategies when writing in Malay

and English. In fact, she exhibited similar strategies for

thinking about audience and using this knowledge in writing

across languages. In both language tasks, the writer addressed a

12



wider audience than the one assigned (i.e. American and Malaysian

high school peers) and inferred her evolving audience's
personalities and attitudes while composing her drafts. For

example, although the writer wrote the first draft of the English

essay for the benefit of convincing Malaysian readers to become

more time conscious and punctual, she realized that the prompt

required her to address her American readers, which was reflected

in the think-aloud of her initial draft:

"I'm not saying that Americans prevent themselves from

making appointments with Malaysians. To be on the safe

side, when you (Americans) set the time, confirm whether it

is Malaysian or American time."

In reevaluating her ideas with the American audience in mind, she

felt that some of Malaysian readers might be offended by her

negative overtones and negative perceptions about Malaysians.

Subsequently, Ana softened her tone to accommodate the Malaysian

and American readers, as reflected in the revision protocol:

"Nevertheless, I'm not saying that Malaysians are slow. If

each and every one of us is alike, our country [Malaysia)

could be in chaos right now. Still there exists people who

are fond of practicing Malaysian timing and it only takes

one of them to give a bad name to all Malaysians. I strongly

feel that Malaysian should change and I guess we are

gradually."

Similarly, Ana approached her Malay persuasive tasks by

invoking specific characteristics of her Malaysian and American

audience that she hoped for in her readers. For this essay, she

had a dual purpose and audience in mind: 1) to make her American

readers aware of how much better American classrooms were

compared to their Malaysia counterparts and also 2) to convince

Malaysians about the elements of effective classrooms. To achieve

her rhetorical goals, she compared both systems and gave vivid

examples based on her experience in both American and Malaysian

classrooms. The writer's initial view of a receptive audience who

would agree with her position changed while she revised her

draft, as suggested in this protocol:

"Because I don't want my reader to have this impression

that... I was condemning my previous experience in my old

school and praising my new experience here only... Both has

its own uniqueness... it's not only the American way is the

best way...sometimes it has to be a balance between those

two... the part where you respect teachers is what's lacking

in American classroom...like treating you teachers as your

pal are not so good."
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One striking cultural influence in Ana's consideration for
audience which had impacted her writing is her concern for saving

the "face" of her potential readers while trying to remain
objective in her arguments. This is not surprising considering
that 'face-saving" is deeply embedded in the Malaysian cultural
communication patterns and is expressed in Malay as air muka or

"water face" and that one should not drop the "water face" of

others. As seen in the preceding think-aloud protocol, Ana's

effort to remain critical and fair to her fellow Malaysians led

her to make two additional points that praised Malaysian teachers
for their knowledge base and their ability to maintain a
respectful teacher-student interaction. The skilled writer also
elaborated on the advantages of having a culturally diverse
classroom such as that found in her American high school and her
previous classrooms in Malaysia because this would be positive

element with which her cros,s-cultural audience could identify.

In short, Ana did not always accommodate a uniform audience and
was not bound to her original plan, as she reevaluated her
strategy for accomplishing her rhetorical goals. While her
general approach is consistent with Flower's (1979),"writer
responsible" orientation adopted in writing in English, Ana also

exhibited a traditional Malaysian concern for audience that may

not be considered in English writingthe importance of protecting
the readers' "face" by avoiding a face-threatening rhetorical

move (Kong, 1998, cited in Connor 2002) when composing her Malay

essay to a potential Malay audience.

Audience conceptions of less skilled writers

Unlike Sara and Ana, the less skilled Nik and Mona used less
audience strategies when composing in Malay and English.
Although Nik perceived that the audience for the Malay and

English essays to be Malaysian peers and foreign students who may

not have shared similar experiences and opinions, the writer felt

no need to consider her audience when composing. She reasoned

that her readers would maintain their position even if her

arguments presented to them prevailed over their own arguments.
Her assumptions about audience were reflected in the revised

introduction of her English essay:

"The definition of ideal classroom may differ from each

person to the other, as well as different places and
backgrounds. To me, an ideal classroom is a combination of
several factors. If these factors are balanced, any
classroom can reach the level of an ideal classroom."

Similarly, Mona paid little attention to audience. In both

language tasks, the writer ignored the assigned audience and
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instead perceived herself and one of the researchers as the main
audience, as echoed in her English protocol:

I mostly wrote for myself because I want to see satisfaction

from it. I know you (the researcher] are going to read

it but I'm not really sure if other people are going to read

it, so I wrote for myself and you."

Even though Mona perceived an external audience outside herself,
she did little to intuit or understand the external audience's
(researcher) frame of reference; possibly because she assumed
that the reader was a member of, and an authority in, of her

cultural group. Her goal was primarily to retrieve and generate
as many content information as possible and hence focused on
"knowledge telling" (Scardamalia & Bereiter, 1987) and
consequently, made little attempt to present relevant information
expected by the raters. In fact, both Nik and Mona may have
assumed the knowledgeable teacher was the sole audience of their
writing and thus placed the responsibility on the reader to make
inferences about what they wrote. Therefore, displaying as much

content, and not intuiting the characteristics of the audience
posed in the writing prompt, was their priority.

Comparisons of task perceptions between skilled and less skilled

writers

The audience awareness of all four bilingual writers is

linked to task perception. Skilled writers perceived that they
needed to persuade their readers to understand their position and
thereby made many attempts to intuit their readers'
characteristics to better understand their readers' frame of
reference in both language tasks. Sara and Ana considered both

pros and cons of their American and Malaysian experiences to make
their audience understand their reasons for their views on the
ideal classroom and on what specific Malaysian cultural practices

and beliefs must or must not be retained. By invoking specific
realities about their assumed audience and strategically
evaluating their own arguments against their perceived reader
traits and needs, they were able to balance and negotiate their
writing purpose and the audience needs.

Less skilled Nik and Mona represented their writing task as

an act of exploring and conveying their inner feelings and
thoughts to the reader. They were writing more for themselves

than for the external reader, and hence, did not evaluate
audience traits and reactions to their ideas. Although Nik
considered facts about her audience in the English task, she did

not accommodate her audience in composing, as evident in her
remarks during the post-writing interview: "The reader may
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disagree with her [the writer] but to a certain point and

sometimes we [the readers] have to review the arguments and agree

with the writer." A similar attitude was also noted when the

writer was composing in Malay:

"When we write a persuasive essay, we must have our own

stand. The readers cannot simply disagree with what the

writer writes or prematurely say the writers' points are

good. If the arguments are very strong, then the readers may

accept them. But that doesn't mean that the readers will
necessarily agree with all that was said."

Consequently, her lack of audience accommodation was evident in

her Malay essay. Nik's essays were mostly descriptive in nature

and lack adequate explanation. She did not provide the necessary
background information in her Malay essay for cultural

expressions such as tahyul (supernatural beings) so that a reader

unfamiliar with Malaysian culture could fully understand. Nik

also did not adequately explain her philosophical stance on why

these institutionalized superstitions should not be retained.

Similarly in her English composing, Nik did not provide explicit

and adequate reasons for having a dress code for teachers and

students and a specific classroom environment that would support

her position.

Like Nik, Mona also did not represent the rhetorical problem

as effectively as the skilled writers had. Mona ignored her

external audience whom she identified to be the bilingual Malay-

English researcher with extensive knowledge of Malay culture.

Subsequently, she was unable to carry out appropriate goal-

oriented strategies to solve her rhetorical problem, resulting in

arguments that were lacking important details that would have

supported her position. This was evident in the translation of a

paragraph from her Malay essay:

"According to my perception, an ideal classroom is where

students have mutual respect and tolerance for each other.

The size of the class has to be small to facilitate
communication between teachers and students. At the same

time, teachers will not encounter problems of supervising

their students. Student and teacher interaction is not

restricted to matters pertaining to academic."

Clearly, Mona had a collection of ideas without a central

unifying position. In fact, the paragraph resembles the writer's

stream of consciousness, resulting in unelaborated ideas and

inadequate logical support. The think-aloud data also indicated

that process skills may be linked to the bilingual writers'

willingness and/or ability to engage in perspective-taking and

reflection. Skilled writers tended to evaluate their texts by
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questioning their own assumptions against those of their readers.

In the process of rebutting and accommodating these viewpoints,
they constructed a more persuasive and audience-adapted text by
employing elaborations and relevant details to support or explain
their position. Less-skilled writers, on the other hand, often
did not critically evaluate their own assumptions and frequently
took for granted that their audience would understand them.

Additionally, the less skilled bilingual writers' task
representation and lack of audience attention can be linked to
their previous Ll training and experience. Nik stated that to
write persuasively, she must support her position by using a lot
of examples, use a variety of sentence structures, appropriate
proverbs, and interesting words to capture the readers'
interests. She explained that effective persuasion requires the
writer to give "point by point explanations" and not by
negotiating varying perspectives between the reader and the
writer. She further elaborated in the interview protocol that in
English persuasion, the writer is expected "to go straight to the
point," whereas in Malay persuasion the writer can go around the
point." Although this remark appears to be supportive of the

position that accepts variations in culturally-specific
rhetorical patterns, this conceptualization of what constitutes
effective Malay rhetoric was not shared by the skilled writers
Sara and Ana. Thus, Nik's rhetorical beliefs may have been an
artifact of her developmental level as an intermediate level
writer rather than something that was shaped by specific Malay
rhetorical conventions.

Reports from the questionnaire revealed that Sara and Ana
had extensive experience in multiple writing genres within the

classroom and for their extracurricular social and academic clubs
in both English and Malay; hence, they had written for a variety
of audiences. In contrast, Nik and Mona's writing experiences
were mostly confined to in-class assignments and essay exams for
their teachers as audience. Additionally, writers' task
perceptions may have also been shaped by what their previous
teachers in Malaysia emphasized in grading. All four bilingual
writers reported that both their Malay and English teachers
tended to emphasize the beauty of language, use of a variety of
sentence structures and attention-getter words, clarity of main
ideas, use of good examples and credible expert opinions, and
logical organization. However, they also reported that they

largely wrote for the teacher in class-based assignments and
examinations. Although this lack of attention to audience might

be construed as supporting the claim of Ramanathan and Kaplan
(1996) that some cultural rhetorical traditions may not
conceptualize audience in ways valued by English rhetorical
traditions, it should be recalled that the skilled writers Sara
and Ana did not conform to a set Asian cultural pattern; in fact,
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both skilled bilingual writers attended extensively to audience

in both English and Malay.

The process and product results ,

The second research question asked whether there is a
relationship between the composing process and quality of
persuasive texts. Table 3 presents the bilingual writers'
holistic scores in Malay and English essays in two parts. Part I
assessed whether the writing had a clearly stated position
supported by appropriate and adequate reasons. Part II assessed
text coherence, use of a variety of syntactic structures, use of
clear, reflective words, and mechanics. Table 3 also includes
descriptors of the writing-process skill of each writer in both
Malay and English tasks, their levels of English proficiency
based on the TOEFL and TWE scores, and their writing experience.

Table 3: Overview of Process and Product Evaluations

WRITERS AUDIENCE
AWARENESS

HOLISTIC SCORES
(ARGUMENTATION)

HOLISTIC
SCORES
(LANGUAGE)

ENGLISH
PROFICIENCY
LEVEL

Ll WRITING
EXPERIENCE

Ll L2 Li L2 Ll L2

Sara Skilled Skilled 3 3.5 3 3.5 Advanced Experience
with
multiple
genres in
and out of
the class

Ana Skilled Skilled 3.5 3.5 3.5 3.5 Advanced Experience
with
multiple
genres in
and out of
the class

Nik Less
Skilled

Less
skilled

2.5 2.5 3 2.5 Intermediate Classroom
experience
only

Mona Less
skilled

Less
skilled

2.0 2.5 3 2.5 Intermediate Classroom
experience
only

Table 3 suggests a strong relationship between process and

product in Ll and L2 writing. All skilled writers were ranked
the highest in developing logical arguments in English and Malay

by scoring 1 to 1.5 levels higher than their less skilled
counterparts. In addition, skilled writers who were judged as

having high levels of English proficiency were also ranked the
highest in the language component of the English essay by scoring
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a full level higher than their less skilled counterparts. As can
be seen in table 3, high levels of process skills also appear to
be related to self-reports of high levels of Ll writing
experience in multiple genres in and outside of the classroom.

Although all four bilingual writers have comparable holistic

scores for the language component in the Malay writing task, the
less skilled holistic scores for argumentation were significantly
lower than those of the skilled writers. This evidence suggests
that composing competence, especially in gearing message to
audience in the context of the discourse situation,
differentiates the more skilled and less skilled writers in Ll
writing, a finding that is consistent with those found in
previous Ll composing studies. The process for L2 writing,
however, is more complex than that of Ll. Unlike Ll writers, L2

writers have diverse educational, linguistic, and literacy
experiences. Hence, the levels of success in L2 writing hinges on
both composing and linguistic competence, In the case of this

study, the less skilled writers did not have effective composing
strategies in their Ll, and were therefore, unable to transfer
their home language composing skills to their L2. In addition,
their relatively unskilled L2 writing performance was further
exacerbated by their lack of linguistic proficiency, which was

supported by their proficiency levels on the TOEFL and TWE.
Although test scores should not be viewed as the final arbiter of

global language proficiency and writing proficiency in
particular, they can be used as indicators of their developmental
level of English proficiency at a given point in time.

CONCLUSIONS

The most significant finding of this study is that writers
exhibited consistent use of strategy in composing their Ll and L2

texts, a finding that concurs with previous research (Arndt,
1987; Cumming, 1989, Jones & Tetroe, 1987; Eldesky, 1982;
Pennington & So, 1993). Skilled writers were successful at

coordinating and managing the cognitive and linguistic demands of
persuasive writing in both languages. They could represent the
rhetorical problem, had strategic awareness to meet their
rhetorical goals, and did not adhere to their plans or initial

purpose in a rigid manner as the less skilled writers did.
Skilled writers could handle audience concerns and consider more

perspectives with regard to their rhetorical problem than their
less skilled counterparts. In the process, they developed more
sophisticated thinking on the writing topic through constant
inferences of their audience and their anticipated response and

evaluation of their arguments and assumptions against their

readers' imagined position. Conversely, less skilled writers were
further constrained by their limited linguistic ability in
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English and difficulty in problem-finding and problem-solving.
Hence, they were unable to move between "knowledge-telling" and
"knowledge-transforming" processes (Scardamalia & Bereiter, 1987)

readily employed by expert writers. They did not write their text
to an external audience other than themselves, much less put
their arguments to evaluation and reflection.

Clearly, the four bilingual writers did not behave as a
single cultural entity. They did not conform to stereotypical
notions of how "Asian" or "Malaysian" writers compose, with the
inherent negative implications implied in the dichotomization of

Asian and Western rhetorical patterns. Like many other bilingual
writers, these four Malay writers varied in their L2 proficiency
levels, Ll educational experiences and use of audience-related
strategies. This finding was consistent with the claims of Zamel
(1997), Spack (1997) and Kubota (1999) that L2 writers are
diverse in developmental levels and do not easily fit into fixed
cultural groups as writers. Furthermore,. the home culture of the
Malay writers may have positively impacted the composing

processes of one skilled writer who used her sense of "face" (air

muka) to intuit the reactions of two potentially adversarial
cultural groups in her audience, thereby allowing her to tailor
her arguments to avoid a face-threatening situation.

This study also raises the question of the notion of

audience. The audience invoked by the skilled writers is borne

out of the perceived rhetorical situation in the writing tasks
and might or might not represent an actual reader. Their
perceived disposition of an evolving audience that is at first
neutral to one that may be potentially adversarial to their views

prompted them to question their ideas and the strength of their

arguments. Also, skilled writers possessed a "chameleon-like"
readiness (Roth, 1987, p. 50) by projecting their own best selves

onto their audience and sometimes blended with their potential
readers. Their ability to maintain a flexible audience could
reduce some of the perceived constraints imposed by audience in
text development which may be the prerequisite to re-reading
one's own text successfully. Less skilled writers, on the
contrary, were less capable of intuiting audience characteristics
in relation to their discourse situation. Subsequently, they did

not consider audience in an effective manner to help them address
their rhetorical problem, a finding that is consistent with

previous studies.

THEORETICAL AND EDUCATIONAL IMPLICATIONS

One of the major theoretical and educational implications of
this study is the intersection among linguistic, cognitive, and

cultural factors that influence the bilingual writers' approaches
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to composing. By comparing the writers' composing processes in
terms of audience and product analysis, the study reveals the
multifaceted notions of audience and how they are manifested in
specific rhetorical moves and conventions in L1 and L2. A second
implication is that if bilingual ESL teachers are aware of which
audience-related strategies are associated with skilled writers,
then these strategies can be explicitly modeled and taught, thus
apprenticing less skilled L2 writers into a new English discourse
community in general (Kubota, 1999) and into new discourse
communities specific to each discipline in particular (Ramanathan
& Kaplan,1996). A final implication would be that the home
culture of bilingual L2 writers should not be viewed as a
negative, inhibiting factor in L2 writing. While certain cultural
differences will impact how its members write in English (Dyc,
2002; Kubota, 1999), drawing upon the Ll culture can enrich the
composing processes of bilingual writers by allowing the writers
to view audiences and issues from multiple perspectives, an
important skill in critical literacy and. academic writing.

References

Arndt, V. (1987). Six writers in search of texts: A protocol-
based study of Ll and L2 writing. ELT Journal, 41(4), 257-

266.

Atkinson, D. (1997). A critical approach to critical thinking in

TESOL. TESOL Quarterly, 31, 71-94.

Berkenkotter, C. (1981). Understanding a writer's awareness of
audience. College Composition and Communication, 32(4), 388-

399.

Berkenkotter, C. & Huckin, T. (1993). Rethinking genre from a
sociocognitive perspective. Written Communication, 10, 475-

509.

Bereiter, C. (1990). Aspects of an educational learning theory.

Review of Educational Research, 60, 603-24.

Black, K. (1989). Audience analysis and persuasive writing at
the college level. Research in the Teaching of English,

23(3), 231-253.

Bonk, W. (1990). A synthesis of social cognition and writing
research. Written Communication, 7, 136-63.

22 21



Brown, A. & Palinscar, A. (1989). Guided, cooperative learning
and individual knowledge acquisition. In L. Resnick (Ed.)
Knowing, learning, and instruction: Essays in honor of
Robert Glaser (pp. 393-451). Hove, Sussex & Hillsdale, NJ:

L. Eribaum.

Carson, J.G. (1992). Becoming literate: First language
influences. Journal of Second Language Writing, 1, 37-60.

Carson, J.G., Carrell, P., Silberstein, S.; Kroll, B. & Kuehn,

P. (1990). Reading-writing relationships in first and

second language. TESOL Quarterly, 24,(2), 246-266.

Connor, U. (2002). New Directions in Contrastive Rhetoric.

TESOL Quarterly, 36,(4), 493-510.

Cumming, A. (1989). Writing expertise and second language
proficiency. Language Learning, 39,-81-141.

Cummins, J. (1981). The role of primary language development in
promoting educational success for language minority
students. In Schooling and language minority students: A

theoretical framework, (pp. 3-49). Office of Bilingual
Bicultural Education, California State Department of
Education, Sacramento, Los Angeles: Evaluation,
Dissemination, and Assessment Center, California State

University.

Dennett, J. (1990). ESL technical writing: Process and

rhetorical differences. (ERIC Document Reproduction Services

No. ED 322713).

Dyc, G. (2002). Language learning in the American Southwestern
borderlands: Navajo speakers and their transition to

academic English literacy. Bilingual Research Journal,

26(3), 611-630.

Edelsky, C. (1986). Writing in a bilingual program: Habia una

vez. Norwood, NJ: Ablex.

Flower, L. (1979). Writer-based prose: A cognitive basis for

problems in writing. College English, 41, 19-37.

Flower, L. (1994). The construction of negotiated meaning: A

social cognitive theory of writing. Carbondale, IL: Southern

Illinois University Press.

Flower, L., Stein, V. Ackerman, J., Kantz, M., McCormick, K., &

Peck, W. (1990). Reading-to-write: Exploring a cognitive and

23 22



social process. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
Fontaine, S.I. (1989). Using Verbal Reports to Learn about

Children's Audience Awareness in Writing. Educational
Research Quarterly, 13, 3, 26-35

Hall, C. (1990). Managing the complexity of revising across
languages. TESOL Quarterly, 24(1), 43-60.

Hays, J.N., Brandt, K., & Chantry, K.H. (1988). The impact of
friendly and hostile audiences on the argumentative writing

of high school and college students. Research in the

Teaching of English, 22(4), 391-416.

Hinds, J. (1987). Reader versus writer responsibility: A new
typology. In U. Connor & R.B. Kaplan (eds). Writing across
languages: Analysis of L2 text. Reading, MA: Addison-

Wesley. 141-152.

Kirsch, G. (1990). Experienced writer's sense of audience and
authority: Three case studies. In G.Kirsch & D.H. Roen. A

sense of audience in written communication (pp.216-230).
Newbury Park, CA: Sage Publications.

Kong, K. (1998). Are simple business request letters really
simple? A comparison of Chinese and English business request

letters. Text, 18, 103-141.

Krapels, A. (1990). An overview of second language writing
process research. In B. Kroll (Ed.) Second language writing
(pp. 37-56). Cambridge, England, & New York: Cambridge

University Press.

Kubota, R. (1999). Japanese culture constructed by discourses:

Implications for Applied Linguistics Research and ELT. TESOL

Quarterly, 33(1), 9-35.

Jones, S.(1982). Attention to rhetorical form while composing in

a second language. In C. Campbell, V. Flashner, T. Hudson, &
J. Lubin (Eds.) Proceedings of the Los Angeles Second
Language Research Forum (pp. 130-143). Los Angeles:
University of California at Los Angeles.

Jones, S. & Tetroe, J. (1987). Composing in a second language.
In A. Matsuhashi (Ed.) Writing in real time: Modelling
production processes (pp. 34-57). New York: Longman.

24 23



Leki, I. (1997)
rhetoric.
Writing in
MLA.

Lemke, J. (1995). Textual politics: discourse and social
dynamics. New York: Taylor & Francis.

. Cross-talk: ESL issues and contrastive
In C. Severino, J. Guerra, & J. Butler (Eds.),
Multicultural Settings (pp. 234-244). New York:

Long, R. (1990). The writer's audience: fact or fiction? In G.

Kirsch & D. Roen (Eds.) A sense of audience in written

Communication (pp.73-84). London and Newbury Park, CA:

Sage.

Nystrand, M. (1989). A social-interactive model of writing.
Written Communication, 6, 66-85.

Ostler, S. (1987). English in parallels: A comparison of English

and Arabic prose. In U. Connor & R.B. Kaplan (Eds). Writing

across languages: Analysis of L2 text (pp. 169-185).
Reading, MA: Addison-Wesley.

Park, D.B. (1982). The meanings of audience. College English,

44(3), 247-258.

Perl, S. (1979). The composing processes of unskilled college
writers. Research in the Teaching of English, 13(4), 317-

335.

Pennington, M.C. & So, S. (1993). Comparing writing process and
product across two languages: A study of 6 Singaporean
university student writers. Journal of Second Language
Writing, 2(1), 41-63.

Raimes, A. (1985). What unskilled ESL students do as they write:

A classroom study of composing. TESOL Quarterly, 19(2), 229-

258.

Raimes, A. (1987). Language proficiency, writing ability and

composing strategies: A study of ESL college student
writers. Language Learning, 37, 439-468.

Ramanathan, V. & Kaplan, R.B. (1996). Audience and voice in
current Ll composition texts: Some implications for ESL
student writers. Journal of Second Language Writing, 5(1),

21-34.

Roth, R.G. (1987). The evolving audience: Alternatives to
audience communication. College Composition and
Communication, 1(2), 211-245.

25 24



Rubin, D.L. (1984). Social cognition and written communication.
Written Communication, 1(2), 211-245.

Scardamalia, M. & Bereiter, C. (1987). Knowledge telling and

knowledge transforming in written composition. In S.

Rosenberg(Ed.), Advances in applied psycholinguistics, vol.

2: Reading, writing, and language learning (pp. 142-75).

Cambridge, England: Cambridge University Press.

Scollon, R., & Scollon, S. (1981) . Narrative, literacy, and face

in interethnic communication. Norwood, NJ: Ablex Publishing

Corp.

Silva, T. (1993). Toward an understanding of the distinct nature

of L2 writing: The ESL research and its implications. TESOL

Quarterly, 27(4), 657-677.

Sommers, N. (1980). Revision strategies of student writers and

experienced adult writers. College Composition and

Communication, 31, 378-388.

Spack, R. (1997). The rhetorical construction of multilingual

students. TESOL Quarterly, 31, 765-774.

Zamel, V. (1982). Writing: the process of discovering meaning.

TESOL Quarterly, 16, 195-209.

Zamel, V. (1983). The composing processes of advanced ESL

students: Six case studies. TESOL Quarterly, 17, 165-87.

Zamel, V. (1997). Toward a model of transculturation. TESOL

Quarterly, 31, 341-352.

ENDNOTE
Malay and its sister language Indonesian are the first or additional languages of over 220 million people in

Malaysia, Indonesia, Brunei, Singapore, the Philippines and Thailand.

Malay and its sister language Indonesian are the first or additional languages of over 220 million people in

Malaysia, Indonesia, Brunei, Singapore, the Philippines and Thailand.

26
25



ERIC Reproduction Release torm

U.S. Department of Education
Office of Educational Research and Improvement (OERI)

Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC)

REPRODUCTION RELEASE
(Specific Document)

. DOCUMENT IDENTIFICATION:

ERIC

Tit

I lc
Author(s):

I kior=i-iers' Aw04-e_nizz5 of PicLxNeinc_e_.. i 1-1 end
oo-Z-clinuckal(1iiwitzak &ask\ Gk Pc.

Publication Date:
orporate Source:

II. REPRODUCTION RELEASE:
In order to disseminate as widely as possible timely and significant materials of interest to the educational community, documents announced in the

monthly abstract journal of the ERIC system, Resources in Education (RIE), are usually made available to users in microfiche, reproduced paper copy,

and electronic media, and sold through the ERIC Document Reproduction
Service (EDRS). Credit is given to the source of each document, and, if

reproduction release is granted, one of the following notices is affixed to the document.

If permission is granted to reproduce the identified document, please CHECK ONE of the following three options and sign at the bottom of the page.

The sample sticker shown below will be
affixed to all Level 1 documents

RERMISSICN TO REPRODUCE ANU
DISSEMINA tE tm:S VATER1AL r-LAS

BEEN GRANTED BY

TO TirE EDUCATioNAI, RESOURCES
INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)

Level

Check here for Level 1 release, permitting
reproduction and dissemination In microfiche or
other ERIC archival media (e.g., electronic) and

paper copy.

Sign
here
please

The sample sticker shown below will be
affixed to all Level 2A documents

pc.RtitssICN To REPRoCuCE AND
olzsEmINATE TH:F, mATERIAL IN

NitCROFICIIE, AND IN ELECTRONIC MEDIA
FOR ERsC coLLECTiox SUBSCRIBERS ONLY.

HAS BEEN GRANTEE) By.

2A

\0

TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES
INFORMATION CENTER (FRIG)

Level 2A

El
Check here for Level 2A release, permitting

reproduction and dissemination in microfiche and
in electronic media for ERIC archival collection

subscribers only.

The sample sticker shown below will be
affixed to all Level 2B documents

PERMISS'ON TQ REDI2cDucE AND
DisSEmiNATE e I iIS MATERIAL ;S:

61icROFACtE ONLY HAS BEEN GRANTED BY

58*

TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES
INFDRMATICN CENTER (ERIC)

2B
Level 2B

t

Check here for Level 28 release, permitting
reproduction and dissemination in microfiche

only.

Documents will be processed as indicated provided
reproduction quality permits. If permission to reproduce is granted, but neitherbox

is checked, documents will be processed at Level 1.

I hereby grant to the Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC) nonexclusive permission to reproduce this document as indicated

above. Reproduction from the ERICmicrofiche or electronic/optical media by persons other than ERIC employees and its system contractors

requires permission from the copyrightholder. Exception is made ,r non-profit reproduction by libraries and other service agencies to satisfy

information needs of educators in response to dis to in ili? /
'Printed Name/Position/Title:33a.

Sig

11- .
Fl

ur ,4A44,42

zation/Ar

ougversi
-bon

III 'kens FL. -3-3431
III. DOCUMENT AVAILABILITY INFO

Fa oliatrz-x7WeLer-E

Nova
33cd

r
-ern l)v) wets:4y.

Ft. LaQ - ,. - 3 FL 333
MATION (FROM NON-ERIC SOURCE):

If permission to reproduce is not granted to ERIC, or, if you w'sh ERIC to cite the availability of the document from another source, please provide the

following information regarding the availability of the document. (ERIC will not announce a document unless it is.publicly available, and a dependable

-zok7Zaa i n OPic-tfSkj A . mai

E-Mail Addreps:,_
2st nuMt VActo,.eck_

Date: ict
Telephone:
56(

http://www.cal.org/ericc11/ReleaseForm.html
2/10/2003



A..a.A.S.J. V a .., .1,-,Am

source can be specified. Contributors should also be aware that ERIC selection criteria are significantly more stringent for documents that cannot be
made available through EDRS).

Publisher/Distnbutor.

Address:

Price Per Copy:

Quantity Price:

IV. REFERRAL OF ERIC TO COPYRIGHT/REPRODUCTION RIGHTS HOLDER:
If the right to grant a reproduction release is held by someone other than the addressee, please provide the appropriate name and address:

Name:

Address:

V.WHERE TO SEND THIS FORM:
You can send this form and your document to the ERIC Clearinghouse on Languages and Linguistics, which will forward your materials to the
appropriate ERIC Clearinghouse.

Acquisitions Coordinator
ERIC Clearinghouse on Languages and Linguisitics

4646 40th Street NW
Washington, DC 20016-1859

(800) 276-9834/ (202) 362-0700
e-mail: eric@cal.org

http://www.cal.org/ericc11/ReleaseForm.html 2/10/2003


